
PIELAND

EXT. HEAVEN - DAY

JAMES AWAKENS AND LOOKS AROUND IN CONFUSION. HE PATS HIS 
CHEST AND LOOKS DOWN AT HIMSELF AS IF TO CONFIRM THAT HE IS 
STILL IN ONE PIECE. THE GATEKEEPER APPEARS IN ALL HIS GLORY. 
“AHHH’S” ERUPT FROM NOWHERE.

GATEKEEPER
Welcome, James of West Covina.

JAMES
Where am I? What is this place? 

GATEKEEPER
It’s beautiful, isn’t it?

JAMES
Yes it is. But I don’t understand. 
Last thing I remember was driving 
home from work. There was an 
accident and...now I’m here.

GATEKEEPER
Well, James. You’re in Heaven. 

JAMES
Heaven!? You mean...you mean I 
died?

GATEKEEPER
Oh, yes. You should have seen it! 
This truck came and there was fire 
and children were screaming and an 
old lady fell and scraped her knee 
and your head went rolling down the 
street and squirrels were dancing 
with nuts stuffed in their cheeks 
and birds were singing something 
that sounded like a Lionel Richie
song and some Asian guy in a mid 
90’s Mitsubishi ran over your torso 
and your body pooped and then 
people in Serbia began quilting 
little hats out of the pubic hair 
of an elderly Russian nun and oh, 
how I laughed! You should have been 
there...
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JAMES
I can’t believe this...I died. I’m 
dead. My mother is never going to 
forgive me.

GATEKEEPER
No, she probably won’t. Dick move, 
James.

JAMES
So I’m in Heaven? Are you God?

Gatekeeper laughs uncontrollably.

GATEKEEPER
No, no, no, no...foolish James. Our 
great Lord is probably napping on 
an enormous bed of boobies while 
killing zombies on Call of Duty. 
That’s basically what He does these 
days. I am the Gatekeeper. I am the 
one who keeps the unworthy out and 
the worthy in. Make no mistake. 
Once you enter these gates, you may 
never leave. 

JAMES
Well that sounds sort of ominous 
for a place referred to as Heaven.

GATEKEEPER
Well we don’t want people leaving 
and giving away our secrets, James! 
These are scary times! We’ve been 
attacked three times in the last 
month by those bastards in Muslim 
Heaven! Just last week, they set up 
a catapult beyond the forest of 
Limbo and launched giant piles of 
sweaty toe nail clippings at our 
cities! We are not safe and we 
can’t afford to have any spies 
slithering out of here like little 
wormy butt hole faces!

JAMES
I guess that makes sense. Do I get 
to go through the gates yet?

GATEKEEPER
It’s not that easy anymore, James! 
We need fighters these days! 
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People that can assist us in 
throwing gross things at those dick
turtles in Muslim Heaven! People 
that can plant piles of poop behind 
small bushes and laugh when those 
bearded bastards step in them! What 
can you add to Heaven, James?

JAMES
I really don’t want to throw 
anything or fight anyone. I just 
want to experience the Heaven that 
I always read about. Paradise.

GATEKEEPER
If you want to enjoy paradise, 
James, you need to get your hands a 
little dirty! These are scary 
times, my boy! Just last week, our 
heavenly postman delivered a 
package at my door. It said QVC on 
it and I was very excited because I 
had ordered a pair of nifty wool 
socks and I wanted to wear them 
while eating fruit snacks and 
watching Cheaters. But when I 
opened the box, I was confronted 
with the most disturbing scent that 
had ever invaded the tunnels of a 
man’s nose. A smell that was so 
smelly, it could only be described 
as chemical warfare. It was a box 
full of farts. As I gasped for 
breath, I noticed a note inside 
that said, “Love, Muslim Heaven.” I 
almost threw up all over my own 
face. This war is on our doorsteps, 
James! The question you have to ask 
yourself is, are you with us or 
against us?

JAMES
With you! But...I’ve never been in 
a fight in my life! I don’t know if 
I can!

GATEKEEPER
You don’t have to fight! You simply 
need to serve your Heaven! Serve 
us, and you are welcome here. 
Protect us and enjoy paradise. 
Stand there like a bitch and go to 
Hell or Mormon Heaven!
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JAMES
I want to help!

GATEKEEPER
I don’t believe you, James! You’re 
not very convincing. It sounds like 
you just want to live here and be 
showered by Muslim toe nail 
clippings. I think you’re better 
off in Hell.

He begins to walk away. James scrambles for an answer.

JAMES
Wait! What if I bake cookies for 
the troops or something.

GATEKEEPER
Gay!

He walks off stage.

JAMES
No! Wait! We can just unite 
everyone! We can hold weekly Nerf
wars in order to take out our 
frustrations! Or we can just have a 
big bonfire and sing nice, unbiased 
songs that both Heavens can 
enjoy...or...we can just create a 
Pieland where everyone can live 
together and eat pie all day!

Gatekeeper pops in.

GATEKEPPER
Did you say Pieland?

JAMES
Yes...

GATEKEEPER
Like a Heaven made out of pies?

JAMES
Yes...

GATEKEEPER
And where we can eat pie all day?

JAMES
Yes, exactly.
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GATEKEEPER
And what about the strippers?

JAMES
Um...covered in pie?

GATEKEEPER
Brilliant! Welcome to Heaven!

END
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